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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Wednesday, August 15, 2012 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong        

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

  

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

     

   

 The Chair seated Mr. Lombardi for Mr. Gworek for this evening’s 

meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 Absent:  Jeffrey Gworek, Vice Chair 

   Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

    

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Lombardi explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

 

Approval of Minutes - Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes 

from the previous meeting.   Mr. Wysong seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously. 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

Appeal #5946A, Application of Eric Masse for special exception 

approval to host a family clam bake festival on August 25, 2012 from 

11:00 am to 8:00 pm under Sections 4-01.31A & !5-905 of the Zoning 
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Regulations, 114 Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding Corp. in a 

CB zone. 

 MR. MASSE:  Good evening, my name is Eric Masse, 240 Loper 

Street, Southington, CT.  I am here for an application for a clam 

bake, an annual clam back.  It’s actually the Elk’s Lodge.  I put my 

name.  It is actually the Elk’s Lodge annual clam bake. 

 And, the reason for the application is we want to border the 

property on 114 Main Street to have beverages outside.  The beverages 

will be served inside but they can walk outside with a beverage.  

That’s why we want to put an orange border fence all around the 

perimeter. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. MASSE:  And, that’s basically it.  This is our third year, so 

it’s pretty much a pig roast/clam bake.   

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, basically everything is the same as last year? 

 MR. MASSE:  That’s correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Everything is exactly the same. 

 MR. MASSE:  Exactly the same, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, are you familiar with the conditions that were 

imposed last year. 

 MR. MASSE:  Yes, we are. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, are you comfortable with those? 

 MR. MASSE:  Yes, we are. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We can read them in with the motion. 

 MR. MASSE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 How many people do you expect to have? 

 MR. MASSE:  Well, just going, right now it looks like about 60 or 

maybe 80.  We did 125 the first year.  But last year we had some rain 

but we’re hoping for good weather.  Maybe 80.  We’d like to see 100, 

but . . . 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of this applicant? 

 (No response) 
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 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. MASSE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing the application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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Appeal #5947A, Application of Lori Budney for a 0.9' front yard 

setback variance to 59.1’ where 60’ is required under Sections 7A-00, 

15-04 & 15-04.2 of the Zoning Regulations, 61 Reservoir Ridge Drive, 

property of Lori Budney in an R-80 zone. 

 MS. BUDNEY:  Good evening.  Yes, I am Lori Budney and I own the 

property.  And, uh, this house, um, is about 99 percent completed.  

And, uh, when I applied for the as-built, they said that I was 6 

inches short of the 60 foot setback.  So, that’s why I am here 

applying for this variance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, its new construction at this point, is that 

correct? 

 MS. BUDNEY:  Yes.  It’s, I use the term loosely because I have 

been working on it for almost ten years. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is a very minor, minor variance.  Very minor. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Hopefully we can make it fairly quick for you. 

 MS. BUDNEY:  The neighbors will be very happy. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Okay, thank you very much. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

 



5 

 

Appeal # 5948A, Application of New Thai Hut LLC c/o Vethana Vichitvogn 

for special exception approval to transfer exiting liquor & outdoor 

patio license under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 181 Main Street, property of Dong Qi Kai in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone her speaking for this application? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Can I have a motion to --- what we can do is maybe have a 

motion to move it to the end of the agenda and then if they’re not 

here, we can continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll make a motion to move Item 5948A to the end of 

today’s public hearing agenda. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’ll second that. 

 THE CHAIR:  All those in favor? 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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Appeal #5949A, Application of Joshua Wilensky for special exception 

approval for an auto repair & used auto sales shop Monday – Friday 

7:00 am  to 6:00 pm & Saturday 8:00 am to 2:00 pm under Sections 11-03 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 971 South Main Street, property of 

Gene E. & Sharon Duclos in a B zone. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  Josh Wilensky, 26 Jeffrey Lane, Berlin.  

Basically, I’d like to open up a shop on the address listed for 

general repair and used cars. 

 Right now there’s still currently somebody there in the back and 

I’ll be buying from them and then get licensed and get on the way. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  I don’t know what else you guys needs from me. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, can you explain to us what you plan on doing 

there?  How many –- 

 MR. WILENSKY:  It’s just going to be general repair. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- employees you might have. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  Right now, I’m just starting off with myself, just 

part time workers for me and then I’ll probably be employing more 

people as business picks up.  Hopefully, I’d like to get, you know, 

four to five people in there working for me. 

 And, um, we do have, we’re going to be doing auto body and I 

don’t know if the auto body, are they going to be staying there? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes, the current owner, Gene Duclos is going to stay 

there.  He’s going to be a tenant.  We also have another tenant that 

is ready to sign once we get approved.  We went down to the town hall 

and they had told the shop there now is already zoned for auto repair. 

 THE CHAIR: Please.  Would you just state your name and address 

for the record? 

 MR. MANZI:  Sorry.  I am Brian Manzi.  26 Jeffrey Lane, Berlin.  

I am Josh’s stepfather.  Sorry. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, go ahead. 

 MR. MANZI:  So, we met with Gene Duclos who is the current owner.  

And, we initially wanted to lease it but now we thought we would 

purchase.  We have a sales and purchase agreement, not executed, yet.  

Hopefully, it will be done in the next week. 

 However, when we came down to the town we asked people if this 

was zoned for auto repair and we will set up four spaces for used 

cars. 
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 That’s on the application. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  There’s twelve spaces at the property in front and 

there are painted lines.  They’re brand new.  And, we’re going to use 

four for used cars, four for employees and four for cars I’ll be 

working on. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I want to ask you one question:  the ownership is 

not in your name yet, is that correct? 

 MR. MANZI: No, not yet. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s not. 

 MR. MANZI:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, do you have a signed contract? 

 MR. MANZI:  We don’t have a signed purchase and sale agreement, 

yet.  Initially, we were going to lease it and it was already. But his 

wife --- they had gotten divorced and his wife didn’t want to lease.  

So she is sort of forcing us to make a decision.  The decision that we 

made was to purchase the property.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think one of the concerns that we have as a 

commission is to bring an application for a variance, an applicant has 

to be an owner or there has to be an agent of the owner.  And, with no 

paper tying you to that property, we essentially would be acting on an 

application to a stranger. 

 So, I think the proper thing would be to have a signed contract, 

first, with a contingency that it be subject to this and then to come 

before us. 

 Or, in the alternative, to have the owner, Mr. Duclos, sign the 

application and advocate for it.  But you’re bringing the application 

is really no different than me bringing the application or anyone out 

there bringing the application because there is no connection to the 

property. 

 MR.MANZI:  What I’d like to say about that is with respect, it 

would have been nice if someone told us that.  We’ve been doing, we’ve 

been holding off on this meeting for three months.  And, they just 

hold us that there should be no problem.  It was zoned for auto repair 

and used cars.  It’s just you know, basically the words that were used 

or given to me is this would be a rubber stamp. 

 I said, okay.  Well, you know, whatever it is, we’ll make sure 

that we come down. We have all the paperwork with us.  And, 

unfortunately because --- this would have probably been done by now 

except that we didn’t know that his ex-wife was going to get in the 

middle of this and sort of muddy things up a little bit.   
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 But we have, I have the sales and purchase agreement here.  It’s 

just not signed, yet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, with all due respect, I don’t think --- the 

town doesn’t render legal advice in terms of what you need to bring an 

--- 

 MR.MANZI:  I understand that.  But they certainly could have told 

us that we should’ve had an application signed before we came here. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  There is generally criteria that you can do 

something before you --- 

 MR.MANZI:  Nobody gave me any knowledge – 

 MR. WILENSKY:  We thought we had our I’s crossed and T’s dotted. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, we were under, you know, we thought that it 

was just you were leasing the property. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  We were. 

 MR. MANZI:  Right. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  And, then it changed to purchasing it which would 

have made you the property owners. 

 MR. MANZI:  Right. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, maybe, you know . . . 

 THE CHAIR:  So, they were given the information based on the 

lease. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Um-hum. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, not based on the purchase.  Which in that case 

it would not have been an issue. 

 MR. MANZI: Um, we would just -- I guess what we’d like to know 

then is that if we have a signed purchase and sales agreement, that it 

would not be a problem to open up that business on that location? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we use the stipulation that if the property 

owner does sign the contract that you know, if it does get approved 

that they can start the process in terms of working in the business? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think the proper way to do it would be to table 

it. And, have the owner sign.  Or get a signed purchase agreement and 

be able to represent to the commission that there is a signed purchase 

agreement and when we meet two weeks from now to consider the 

application --- my suggestion would be if you have a signed purchase 

agreement that you have a contingency in the agreement that you don’t 
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have to perform it unless you get the variance and that way if you 

don’t get the variance ---- 

 MR.MANZI:  It is in there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then you’re covered.  It would be a two week delay, 

but you are crossing your T’s, dotting your I’s and you doing it the 

right way and we’d rather have you do it the right way. 

 MR.MANZI:   It’s funny, too, because I had actually asked Gene if 

he wanted to be here for this and he said he didn’t think there was 

any reason. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, if he was, he could have just signed the 

application --- 

 MR. MANZI:  Well, it’s taken this long and it’s going to take a 

little while. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, and we’re not trying to give you a hard time 

we’re just trying to dot I’s. 

 MR. MANZI:  No, I understand. That’s okay. 

 We can --- you meet again in two weeks? 

 Do you have the date? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s the date of the next meeting? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The next meeting is September 11
th
.  The deadline 

is the 23
rd
. 

 MR.MANZI:  That’s okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We skip one meeting. 

 MR.MANZI:  It’s not a big deal for us. 

 MR.  LIBRANDI:  When do you plan on opening? 

 MR.MANZI:  Well, I guess it really depends on --- we have to get 

--- 

 MR. WILENSKY:  The DMV approval. 

 MR.MANZI:  We’ve been approved by the bank.  Now we have, the 

sales purchase agreement is at the attorney’s for both Gene and his 

ex-wife.  They’ve got to look that over. 

 MR. WILENSKY:  And, the DEP, too. 

 MR.MANZI:  And, once they make the adjustments and we have a 

signed purchase agreement, then we want to come here, right? 
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 And, after here, we get approved here, then we go to the DMV. 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  Okay. That’s why, you know, if there is a lot of 

process before coming here, I would say, we definitely would 

accommodate you in a special meeting if we have enough members of the 

board but if you stuff to do, cross all your t’s like  Commissioner 

O’Keefe said and then come back so there is no questions, at all. 

 MR.MANZI:  Sure, no problem. 

 So basically, the bottom line is then let’s get --- we can’t do 

anything without a signed purchase agreement anyway. None of this 

works, anyway. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the application incomplete inasmuch as it is 

essentially an unsigned application. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, we’re not going to be holding them up at this 

point, anyway. 

 MR.MANZI:  Would you suggest that even with the sales and 

purchase agreement that the current owner, Gene Duclos, be here for 

the next meeting?  Is that necessary? 

 THE CHAIR: If you have a signed sales agreement I don’t really 

think that is necessary. 

 MR.MANZI:  Right, okay. 

 What do you think, Matt? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  You could have him sign on the application, if he 

wants. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Let me put it this way:  it couldn’t hurt. 

 MR.MANZI:  If he doesn’t want to come, is there anything that – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is not going to be held against you if he 

doesn’t come. 

 MR.MANZI:  Anything that he has to sign? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, he could sign this application but then if he 

signs the application, he really should be here. 

 If you sign the application, you have to have an ownership 

interest by virtue of a lease, a signed contract or actual ownership 

interest. 

 MR. MANZI:  And, let’s say we can’t get this all done by 

September 11
th
: if he comes in then on that date – 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  He can sign the application but the is the one that 

is going to get the approval and not you. 

 MR.MANZI:  So if we get it done, get the purchase and sales 

agreement done before then, fine. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if he gets the approval --- 

 THE CHAIR:  But if he gets the approval and then you take 

ownership, you’ve got to come back. 

 Rather not have you do that.  We’re trying to accommodate you. 

 MR.MANZI:  You know what?  I guess the best thing is to get the 

purchase and sales agreement done and then contact you and find out 

when your next meeting is going to be. Hopefully, by September 11
th
 

we’ll have that done. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, Rob, how long do we have from the time, from the 

motion, let’s say, to continue the public hearing, until we have got 

to act on it or we start the process over. Is it sixty days? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I believe it is sixty days. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. So we could in fact continue the public hearing 

and hopefully you’d get it done within the sixty day window.  Because 

we have a certain window we’ve got to operate in. 

 MR.MANZI: Yah, I hope so. 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  If not – 

 MR.MANZI:  The DEP is involved in this, too, obviously. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  If not, call my office and we’ll try and figure 

something else out in terms of what else --- if you just need to 

reapply under you know, a new name with the purchase agreement. 

 MR. MANZI:  Okay.  I mean, that’s fair. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:   I would consider that a new application if they 

use the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  I would think the current property owner would want, 

if and when, they’re going to sell, they want to sell as quickly as 

they can. 

 MR.MANZI: They do. They do. 

 THE CHAIR: And, they should be somewhat cooperative.  So . . . 

 MR.MANZI:  He’s very cooperative. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR.MANZI:  But we’ve got the DEP involved here, too, a little 

bit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Have him sign the contract so you can move forward. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right.  Can I have a motion to continue the 

public hearing then? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we’ll see you hopefully in a couple of weeks or 

– 

 MR.MANZI:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 
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Appeal #5950A, Application of Donald & Colleen Peruta for a variance 

to allow a swimming pool in the front & side yard where it is required 

in the rear yard under Section 12-01A6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 11 Old Cider Mill Road, property of Donald S & Colleen M. 

Peruta in an R-40 zone. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Good evening, Donald Peruta, 11 Old Cider Mill Road.  

We are here as was stated for a variance to a – we are a corner lot.  

Unfortunately, when the house was built, it was put in the far left 

hand rear corner of the lot.  We really don’t have a back yard to 

speak of.  The back yard is a total of about 40 feet.   There isn’t 

enough room to put a pool in that back yard. 

 The second problem we have in that back yard is that the property 

directly behind us is of a higher elevation.  It slopes down so the 

builder smartly put what I would call a swale in, literally, right 

about 20 feet in the middle of the back yard.  It comes through the 

back yard and through the side yard so any water that comes down 

instead of going into the basement it hits the swale, goes around 

between two houses and right out to the road. 

 So the idea of putting a pool in the back yard doesn’t work.  We 

do have, because of the property; it is a nice sized property.  We 

have a very large side yard, so the idea that the --- Rick Tanguay 

came up with was to put the pool on the left hand rear corner of the 

house.  Technically, I believe I would call it the side yard.  I 

believe by regulation they call it the front yard because it is a 

corner lot.   

 So, I believe that’s the hardship. That what is what we’re 

looking to do and other than that I’d be happy to answer any questions 

anyone has. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  As far as the hardship goes ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  One clarification.  Didn’t the regulations change to 

say that the front yard is classified as where your front door is? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  That’s the primary front yard.  There is a primary 

front yard and a secondary. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  In relation --- 

 THE CHAIR:  The primary front yard is on Old Cider Mill Road.  I 

was out there this morning, so --- 

 MR. PERUTA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 



14 

 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The regulation only adheres to fences and walls.  

In terms of other structures such as pools, it doesn’t – 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. I just wanted to clarify the front. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It looks like the issue is not the front yard 

because you are more than 50 feet from the road on the front. 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  I know that.  I just wanted to clarify the --- 

 MR. PERUTA:  Yah, for clarification, we are um, well within every 

setback that the property has for any setback variances.  My 

understanding is it’s just technically we need it for the side yard. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Everybody going down that street, the first thing 

they’re going to see is your pool. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Uh, no.  There will be --- the pool will be 

surrounded by a 7 foot privacy fence. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, as I look at the map, I think the variance 

is not a side yard variance.  It’s not a front yard variance on either 

side.  It’s a rear yard variance.  And, it’s because of the odd shape 

of the lot.  Because if you turn the house the other way, then you 

would need a variance for the house.   

 So you are compliant with the side yard.  Compliant with the two 

front yards, but not compliant with the 40 foot back yard.  So it is 

really a rear yard variance although you are saying side yard because 

you may think of it as -- you think of it as your side yard.  We look 

at it as your rear yard and that’s why you’re here. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Oh, okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Does that make sense? 

 MR. LAPORTE: That makes sense. 

 THE CHAIR:   I was out there today. I drove by and when you come 

up Laning Street, it’s a beautiful piece of property. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the house across the street has a pool similar 

to what you are trying to do except their’s is in their – pretty much 

in their back yard and they do have the --- you know, Laning Street 

and Old Cider Mill Road but it is in the back of the house.  So, it is 

not quite as obtrusive. 

 But when you drive up Laning Street you are going to see this and 

from an aesthetic standpoint it’s --- 

 MR. PERUTA:  From an aesthetic standpoint the only thing you will 

see is the fence. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Yah, you are going to see this vinyl fence. 

 MR. PERUTA:  And, the fence will be surrounded by arborvitae and 

it will be very aesthetically pleasing. 

 The strange thing is, if you look at the house across the street, 

why the town forced the builder to put the house where he did, and 

then allowed the house across the street.   If the houses were 

similar, where the house was allowed to be put, to the right and 10 

feet forward, we would have plenty of back yard to put it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. PERUTA:  But for some reason the two houses --- it’s funny, 

this pool will actually be farther away from Laning Street than the 

pool across the street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, right. 

 MR. PERUTA:  And, again, unlike having that black – 

 THE CHAIR:  Wrought iron fence. 

 MR. PERUTA: --- wrought iron fencing, this will be a 7 foot all 

privacy fence and you will not see anything with that fence. 

 And, again, the nice thing about the property --- to your 

concerns about Laning Street, is the property is sunk.  So, if you 

look out my front door to the right, we actually have retaining walls 

because it’s such a slope. 

 THE CHAIR :  In the front, right. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Coming up Laning Street, I don’t think coming up the 

hill, you will see anything simply because the property is sunk down. 

 Coming down, we a have very large row of shrubbery or whatever 

you want to call it, trees, et cetera.  So coming down from St. 

Dominic’s again, you’ll have to go past the pool before you see the 

pool. 

 THE CHAIR:  To be above it. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at the buildable square, I mean, I think 

when you look at how does it look from Old Cider Mill Road and how 

does it look from Laning Street, that almost isn’t a consideration for 

us, given that you are beyond the 50 feet.  And, if you had a house 

beyond the 50 feet, we really couldn’t say anything. 

 THE CHAIR:  Um-hum. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So my question would be:  how does this impact on 

your neighbor that would be what you would say to the rear of your 

house where the pool is going to be toward his yard and what will that 

boundary look like? 

 MR. PERUTA:  Um, he has been unbelievably supportive.  I believe 

– 

 THE CHAIR:  You have a letter. I believe we have a letter. 

 MR. PERUTA:  I believe he sent a letter.  I also have a second 

letter from my neighbor directly to the side of me.  Obviously, he is 

going to be looking in his back yard and he’ll see the pool.  I have a 

copy if somebody would like it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, would you --- this way we can read it into the 

record. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Yup. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  My question is:  Is this going to be in harmony 

with the neighborhood? 

 MR. PERUTA:  I’m sorry, I didn’t --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is it going to be in harmony with the neighborhood?  

That’s my question. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Um, without a doubt.  You have --- we certainly will 

not be the first pool and we certainly will not be the last pool. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I realize that.  I’m just saying where it is. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Um, I think it will be --- I have copies or pictures 

of the fences we are considering.  I think it will be aesthetically 

very much in harmony with the neighborhood.  Without a doubt. 

 THE CHAIR:  Most of the pools that I saw riding around are 

surrounding by wrought iron fencing and not the big vinyl kind. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think that is a building code thing.  It does 

have to be surrounded in close proximity. So they may have to put a 

fence within a fence along the perimeter of the in ground --- 

 THE CHAIR :  I don’t know that.  I’m just saying from an 

aesthetic standpoint, most of the homes like the one across the street 

are all wrought iron so they don’t just stand out at you with a 7 foot 

vinyl fence.  That’s I guess the aesthetic point of view. 

 MR. PERUTA: My take on it was --- truly I figured the commission 

would prefer a privacy fence where it’s located.  If you want a 

wrought iron fence, we’ll put a wrought iron fence in. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  What it would do is it stands out like a sore 

thumb.  I big white --- we have them in town right now. And, they are 

not pleasing to the eye.   

 MR. PERUTA:  If you want a wrought iron fence, I’ll put up a 

wrought iron fence.  Believe me; it is considerably cheaper than a 7 

foot that we are considering. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, if you put up, you’re saying wrought iron, 

but wrought iron, aluminum, I mean, they are basically the same.  

Other than the cost. 

 But um, if you had a 48 inch or 54 inch black metal fence, you 

could put shrubbery around it and it would be less objectionable. 

 MR. PERUTA:  I mean, that’s the plan.  I think just drawing it 

out, I had, 2, 4, 6 arborvitae in the front, 8 large on the side and 

another 8 in the back.  The idea is to surround the whole thing with 

arborvitae. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s, --- normally, we would not dictate – I don’t 

want to use the – 

 MR. PERUTA:  Yup. 

 THE CHAIR:  ---that term, but we would not suggest to you a type 

of fencing but, in that particular location with that house, that was 

the first thing that hit me when I drove up Laning Street.  And, I saw 

where it was going to be and you’re right it goes down a little bit.  

Um, the neighbor behind you, you’ve got some shrubbery or you’ve got 

some big trees behind that separate the neighborhood.   

 When I saw it, I thought, if he’s going to put a vinyl fence 

there, that’s going to just sort of jump out at you and --- 

 MR. PERUTA:  I give you guys permission to tell me what fence to 

put up.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would just say this:  a black metal fence is 

almost invisible to the eye. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Sold! 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I had one at my house.  My next door neighbor had a 

white one --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I think aesthetically when you drive up it will make 

a huge difference. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Sold! 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t claim to be a landscaper but I don’t like 

vinyl fencing. 
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 MR. PERUTA:  Believe me when I say the pool is the important 

part. 

 THE CHAIR :  Exactly. Go ahead. 

 MR. PERUTA:  I got to be honest, I came saying, they’re going to 

want something to hide like --- Mr. LaPorte was saying, you come down 

Laning and boom there’s the pool.  We figured the fence would hide the 

pool and you’d just be seeing the fence.   

 If you think the wrought iron is the way to go, I have no problem 

with it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, not necessarily wrought iron.  You might not 

want wrought iron when you look at the cost. 

 THE CHAIR:  But metal fencing like the one across the street type 

thing. 

 MR. PERUTA:  We’ll put the same one in Mr. --- Matt Sandulli 

lives across the street and they are good friends of our’s.  We’ll put 

the same fence in. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, could we read those letters into the record for 

you? 

 Go ahead, Rob. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: This letter was sent to us August 4
th
, 2012. 

 “Dear Sir or Madam:  I have recently been aware of the request 

for a zoning variance by Colleen and Donald Peruta to install an in 

ground swimming pool on the side of their property at 11 Old Cider 

Mill Road. 

 Since my property at 788 Laning Street abuts their property, Mr. 

Peruta contacted me and described the pool project while explaining 

his limitations with locating the pool. 

 I am satisfied with the pool and that the pool will be 

aesthetically pleasing and will meet the required safety standards. 

 Therefore, I support waiving the zoning restrictions that would 

require the Perutas to locate the pool behind their house and grant 

them permission to install the pool in the requested location. 

 Signed:  Donald K. Klingerman.  788 Laning Street”. 

 This letter was written July 20
th
, 2012. 

 “Dear Board Members:  On July 17
th
, our neighbors Donald and 

Colleen Peruta approached us to let us know that they were applying to 

the town for a variance to have an in ground pool installed on the 

location in the rear portion of their side yard. 
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 Knowing that we would be able to see the pool area from our yard, 

the Peruta’s wanted to go over the plans for the pool area with us and 

describe the pool as well as their ideas for a privacy fence and 

landscaping. 

 For the past six years the Peruta family has been terrific 

neighbors. They’ve always made every effort to maintain and improve 

their yard and we are absolutely sure that these efforts will continue 

with the installation of the pool. 

 I have no objections to the Perutas request for a variance and 

support their application completely. 

 Sincerely, Dominic and Rita Sanmartino, 29 Old Cider Mill Road.” 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Did you already state why you couldn’t put it in 

the rear yard? 

 MR. PERUTA:  Yes.  We went over the two ---the two primary ones 

are again, um, even putting the smallest pool possible, with 40 feet, 

we would have to put the pool literally on top of the house.  And, the 

big problem with that is we do have --- because there is a slope 

coming off of Mr. Klingerman’s property, we have a swale that goes 

literally right through the middle of it. 

 My concern would be that I’d back up the water either into my 

house or even worse in my neighbor’s house. 

 THE CHAIR:  We will make sure we put that as part of the motion. 

 Okay, thank you, sir. 

 MR. PERUTA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response)  

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, hearing none, this application is closed. 
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Appeal #5951A, Application of Janet Czepiel for a 10’ side yard 

setback variance to 10’ where 20’ is required under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 56 Vernondale Drive, property of 

Janet Czepiel in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  Good evening.  I am Janet Czepiel, owner of 56 

Vernondale Drive.  And, I put a revision in.  I am looking for an 8 

foot variance.  I put that in Friday and they were supposed to send it 

out.  I put the application in so far in advance, I sort of said okay, 

let’s do the 10 foot and as I worked through the planning, I think an 

8 foot is sufficient at this time. 

 What I am looking to do is to make my house handicapped 

accessible from the first floor so I want to put an addition on the 

side of the house that incorporates part of the existing house to sort 

of make a master suite and put a utility room on there for a washer 

and dryer. Bring it up from the basement.  Have one floor living. 

 If I, I attempted to go around, like straight out the back, 

however I have a cellar door there that I would have to either 

basically put in a full foundation to still give me access and then I 

start to creep into where my septic system is.   

 So, my real alternative, probably the cheapest one as far as 

construction cost, is to work off the side of my house and connect on 

the side.   

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, what are you using for a hardship?  What is 

your hardship? 

 MR. CZEIPEL:  Oh, if I bring it in to within that line, I have to 

go out the back and then I have my cellar entrance way, so I have to 

make a new one.  And, therefore, I have to now look at putting in a 

full basement instead of just a crawl space or just a slab in there. 

 And, then if I go any further, I am moving into where my septic 

tank is and moving that and extending it out so that becomes a cost   

for me to do this. 

 And, I do have letters.  I talked to them and they were kind 

enough to submit letters, my neighbors here, in terms of my 

application.  I’d like to submit those. 

 THE CHAIR: Would you like those as part of the permanent record? 

 MS. CZEIPEL:  Yes, please. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 The question, I think, when um, the commissioner asked you what 

the hardship was, what is the hardship for this addition regardless of 

where you put it? 

 When you are asking for a variance, typically, you need to show a 

hardship. If you were putting in a handicapped ramp and you needed a 

variance because you have a handicapped person in the house that would 

be a hardship. 

 But it sounds like what you want to do is you just want to put 

all the living on the first floor.  And, is there a handicapped 

person; is there a hardship as to why you want to do this? 

 MR. CZEPIEL:  The reason I want to pursue this is um, like many 

people, I have taken care of elders in my family and they have had 

homes where it has been on three floors.  And, it didn’t work.  And, I 

took note. 

 And, I don’t want to have a house where the bedrooms are now 

moved into living rooms or dining rooms and so forth.  So, I’m trying 

to be proactive and set my house up so that I can have it handicapped 

accessible should I need it. 

 If not, my only other choice is to basically put my house on the 

market and find another place that will allow this. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Did you already put an addition on that says:  

Proposed addition on the map? 

 MR. CZEPIEL:  That was put on by the prior owners.   

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Is that a deck? 

 MR. CZEPIEL:  No.  It is a family room.  They enclosed the 

breezeway between the garage and the existing house and put a family 

room in there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you can build behind that, couldn’t you? 

 MR. CZEPIEL:  Um --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then not ask for a variance. 

 MR. CZEPIEL: Um, 19 feet in.  The garage goes out, I suppose I 

could.  But I am not too sure putting a bedroom off a family room is 

what I’d like to do, um, in that case. 

 I’m trying to use an existing space um, already downstairs.  That 

family room is being used as a family room.   

 So the only “extra” space that I have is --- because it is a 

standard cape, um, and there is a downstairs bedroom that is 
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relatively small and it will accommodate a utility room, first floor 

bathroom that’s handicapped accessible designed for it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you are actually asking for a --- percentage 

wise, approximately about a 40% variance.   

 (Pause) 

 Which to us is a large percentage. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, the other thing is we don’t really have a 

hardship.  I mean, I understand exactly what you are doing.  My father 

is 97 and my mother is 95 and you know, we’ve got the same problem.  

But what happens is you really don’t, at this point, you don’t have a 

hardship.  Correct?  I mean, it is --- 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  Again, I am being proactive. 

 THE CHAIR:  Proactive, right. 

 MS. CZEPIEL: Am I going to want to feel like doing this --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand. 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  -- when I am 70, maybe.  Or, you know, I’m – 

 THE CHAIR:  Or somebody doing it for you. 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  Right.  Exactly.  Because having, again, having 

taken care of elders, you are not at the mood at that point. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  Where I struggle is, you could build to the rear 

and should you build to the rear, um, you would not require a 

variance.  But the reason for not building to the rear is because the 

floor plan seemingly flows better.  But that is not a hardship. 

 (Pause) 

 MS. CZEPIEL: Well, I have to put more, probably make a bigger 

addition that that point because I cannot make use of a 10 or actually 

a 12 x 11 room downstairs.  I was going to utilize that space in 

constructing a utility room and using it as part of a bathroom and 

then putting a bedroom on the side.  So, now I look at a bigger area. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 Do you want to read those letters into the record, Rob? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  August 14, 2012. 

 “To Southington Board of Appeals:  We are in favor of Janet 

Czepiel’s variance request for a 10 foot side yard setback.  John and 

I have been neighbors of Janet for a number of years.  We feel that 
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there will be no negative impact on the neighborhood.  We hope you 

will grant her request. 

 Respectfully, John and Barbara Mayo, 33 Vernondale Drive, 

Southington.” 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, where do they live? What lot number would it be? 

 MS. CZEPIEL: They’re across the street. 

 THE CHAIR:  Across the street.  Okay.  So they’re not really 

impacted at this point by this? 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  “To Whom It May Concern:  I am writing this letter 

in reference to the proposal by my neighbor, Janet Czepiel, to make 

improvements including an expansion to her home at 56 Vernondale 

Drive. 

 I am in favor of these plans and see no reason why this variance 

should not be granted. 

 Thank you, Amy Beaulieau, 7 Vernondale Court, Southington.” 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  The reason that they’ve submitted the letter is 

they’re buying the house on the side where I want to put the addition. 

And, Kathy is the current owner of that house. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  “To Whom It May Concern:  I reside next to Janet 

Czepiel on Vernondale Drive.  I have read the variance notice and 

spoken with Jan regarding the plans to make improvement to her 

property. 

 I am writing this in support of the work she is proposing. 

 Thank you.  Kathy Daddonna, 68 Vernondale Drive.” 

 THE CHAIR:  Just a clarification, Rob.  Is this lot Number 33? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, I think the confusion is that the assessor’s 

lot 33 may not be the same. 

 THE CHAIR: I’m looking at the back and she’s not a corner.  When 

I was out there it is not a corner lot.  So that is what I was 

confused at. 

 MR.WYSONG:  This is the lot (indicating) and there is letters 

from these three (indicating).   
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay, because it says 33 on the – 

 MR. WYSONG:  This is what it is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it.  Thank you. 

 Okay. 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  I am not too sure, but the variance was 15 feet at 

one point apparently. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MS.CZEPIEL:  Someone had told me that the variance on the side 

variance was only 15 feet and somehow been changed to 20.  I didn’t 

know. I would have never known had someone not mentioned that and I am 

not too sure when or if it is        even relevant at this point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Rob, can you answer that? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, any new addition would have to meet current 

setback regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  The house is pre-existing but --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Even if the variance, even if the setbacks were at 

one time 15 feet, unfortunately, you have to meet the new setbacks. 

 MS. CZEPIEL:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Currently, the other side would be a legal 

nonconforming use. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 MR. MAYO: John W. Mayo, 33 Vernondale Drive in Southington.  Good 

evening. 

 My wife submitted one of the letters taking under consideration 

what she has and what the house, the Daddonna’s house would be there 

and the people that are in 7 Vernondale Court are about to purchase 

Daddonna’s. So they have no problem with the --- there is no change as 

far as aesthetics has been.  Three or four houses um, each one of them 

is a little different.  One is this way, one is this way, mine goes 

out in the back this way across the street and the 7 Vernondale Court, 

which is actually right next door goes the same way I do (indicating). 

 So everybody in the neighborhood thought that it was the best 

thing for Jan to do this.  I can remember when she had her mother 

there that she was taking care of.  I’ve known her for a number of 
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years.  We felt that there would be really no problem seeing what’s 

there as outlined and submitted.  Once it’s there, nobody is going to 

even know it’s been done. 

 So that is why we’re in favor of it.  Myself and my wife and the 

other ones that had signed felt that’s what she should be able to do. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Is there anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposed to this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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Appeal #5952A, Application of The SKLE Holding Corp. for special 

exception approval to host their annual Octoberfest to run in 

conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival from  September 28 – 

October 7, 2012 under Sections 4-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 114 Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding Corp. in a 

CB zone. 

 MS.  VOORHEES:  Hi, my name is Cynthia Voorhees and I live at 35 

Windsor Way in Southington. 

 I am here on behalf of the Elks Lodge to hold our Annual 

Oktoberfest to run in conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival. 

 The set up will be the same as in previous years.  And, we will 

abide by the stipulations set forth by the commission. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, you’ve taken a look at the stipulations 

from the last “x” number of years? 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll read them into the record at the time of the 

motion. 

 Okay.  Any questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 You do a great job. 

 MS. VOORHEES:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:   Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 



28 

 

Appeal #5953A, Application of Tara Lyon for a 4’ rear yard variance to 

21’ where 25’ is required and a 14’ front yard variance to 26’ where 

40’ is required under Sections 2-01A.6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1157 Marion Avenue, property of Tara L. Lyon in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 MS.LYON:  Hi.  I am Tara Lyon. I own the house at 1157 Marion 

Avenue.  I’m applying for a variance to put an above ground pool in 

the back yard.   We’ve kind of been through some drama to get this 

done.  

 Apparently, because we have a septic system, we had to prove that 

we had a code compliant system, so we went through that.  And, we were 

indeed approved for that.  Only to find out that we were not given the 

permit because the swimming pools are not supposed to be --- they are 

supposed to be located in the rear a minimum of 10 feet from any 

property line.  But because we have a corner lot, unbeknownst to me, 

we have two front yards, similar to the other gentleman.   

 So we are asking for a variance for the rear yard as well as the 

other front yard, I guess the secondary front yard you guys are 

calling it.   

 One thing that I wanted to note is that we have a 6 foot fence 

around our back yard.  And my understanding is that for a front yard 

it is only supposed to be 4 feet high so, the Town of Southington has 

already recognized that it is a rear space and so that is why we are 

asking for a variance so we can put a pool in. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at your pool, where there is 26 feet from 

School Street is it possible that it could be put back?  I see it is 

53 feet to the other property line. 

 MS. LYON:  We have trees that are in the yard and I don’t know if 

they show up on the map but also a playscape beyond that.  There is 

like a swing set for my kids. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the lot level? 

 MS. LYON:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the lot level though? 

 MS. LYON:  Fairly, yah. There is a tiny little grade to it. Not 

enough that it would deter us from putting a pool in.  It’s just above 

ground. 

 THE CHAIR: When I was out there and I was out there today.  You 

have a playscape in the back left hand corner and then you’ve got a 

trampoline or something there. 
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 And, why couldn’t ---and the playscape, it’s not that big but – 

 MS. LYON: Oh, it’s rather large. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is one of those wooden – 

 MS. LYON:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, anyway, why couldn’t you move the pool toward 

the center of the yard and then you don’t need a variance. 

 MS. LYON: There is, there is no room. There’s trees.  There is 

two trees in the center.  I don’t know if you could see them. 

 THE CHAIR:  I didn’t see those, no. 

 MS. LYON:  There is two trees there are well established trees 

that were, I don’t really want to have to cut down my trees to do 

that. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  So that is the reason you can’t move it south? 

 MS. LYON:  We are kind of locked in by the geography of the trees 

and the existing playscape that is there.  It’s immovable. It is 

enormous. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions? 

 MR. WYSONG:  This is an above ground pool that you are proposing? 

 MS. LYON:  Yup. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Is the playscape cemented or is it bolted down or? 

 MS. LYON:  I believe it is cemented in.  Yah. It’s very large.  I 

think it’s got like 8 inch across, the beams.  It is very large. 

 MR. WYSONG: And, the clients that are with you are going to be 

using this pool, no doubt?  

 MS. LYON: They would very much like it, yes. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR: Sounds like a set up when they bring their kids! 

 MS. LYON: Well, I am a single mom. 

 (Chuckles) 
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 THE CHAIR: Tears running down their face. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MS. LYON:  Please? 

 THE CHAIR:  Boy, are we ogres. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just sort of struggle with not cutting --- I mean 

it is nice to have trees. But sometimes choices have to be made.  If 

you are putting in a pool, by the street, versus cutting the trees, 

you want to the pool. 

 MS. LYON:  The pool itself, the variance, we are going to be 26 

feet in, but there is an additional 11 feet beyond my fence line to 

the street. 

 So it really is not a big difference. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, how far is it from the property line? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s 26 feet I think from the property line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because the fence is on the property line. 

 MS. LYON: My understanding is there is 10 feet in from the 

street, is that accurate? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The street is a 50 foot right of way, it’s a 

narrower street. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the property line is what you were 26 feet from     

and I think the requirement is 40.  The question then becomes, can you 

move the pool to another area that doesn’t require a variance and is 

it a hardship? 

 MS.  LYON: If I have to start cutting down trees and moving 

playscapes, yes.  I can’t afford to do all of that on my own. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’ll speak in favor of trees.  When we start cutting 

down trees, that is a hardship. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Especially if they are about a hundred years old. 

 MS. LYON:  What’s that? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Especially if they are about a hundred years old. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I mean, I don’t want to sound facetious but, you 

take down a tree, raise the temperature of a house 5 to 10 degrees.  
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There is an energy tradeoff.  There are a lot of tradeoffs when you 

take down a tree. 

 And, considering this is an in ground (sic) pool, I wouldn’t 

sacrifice a tree for an in ground pool.  The in ground pool won’t be 

there     10 years from now.  Excuse me. 

 MS. LYON:  It’s an above ground pool. 

 MR. WYSONG: Excuse me. Above ground pool. I got my terms mixed 

up. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What is the dimension of the pool going to be? 

 MS. LYON:  It’s 21 foot round. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  When I drove by, it’s --- even though you could see 

the playscape over the fence and the trees, you are never going to see 

the pool.  And, it’s sort of --- it is an odd-shaped lot.  When you go 

by it, the way the driveway is situated an um,you know.  This is one 

where – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It’s a narrow lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, it is.  And, the back yard is basically, you 

can’t see it.  There is trees all along the back from the property 

behind it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, there is a fence, a stockade fence all the way 

around the back yard – 

 THE CHAIR:  A little bit leaning towards the back. 

 MS. LYON:  I need to do a fence party. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  It needs a little help there. 

 Okay. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. LYON:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, kids. 

 Anyone speaking in favor of the application? 
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 MS. LYON:  Raise your hands! 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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Appeal #5954A, Application of Judith A. Zaiko for a 2’ fence height 

variance to 9’ where less than 7’ is required under Sections 2-06F, 2-

19S, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 43 Eastview Road, 

property of Judith A. Zaiko in an R-12 zone. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Hi, I’m Judy Zaiko and I live at 43 Eastview.  It is 

the one off of Raynor and not the one by the trailer park. 

 I moved in there about 10 years ago.  Part of my reason for 

putting up the fence was to keep my cats in and keep them safe. The 

first day, they tunneled out.  So then they died.   

 I got smaller cats.  Now, they’re jumping over the fence, the 6 

foot fence.   

 I have a dog and the other night I was sitting, I got home from 

work at midnight and a couple of weeks a coyote came right up the 

street, sat right in front of us and screeched at us.  Of course, the 

cats were out.  And, luckily I got them in. 

 They were rescue cats so they were never used to being in the 

house 24-hours a day.  I checked with the electric fence people. They 

sat you cannot train cats.  It’s not effective. 

 I did talk to a couple of people about seeing whether I could put 

lattice on the top of the 6 foot fence so they couldn’t get over the 6 

feet and he said it could be done. 

 I also, after I talked to him, looked at some other companies 

that put like brackets with some kind of fence material on the inside 

of your fence so they can’t get up over. 

 And, I’m sure it’s not a hardship to you people who don’t like 

cats, or care about cats, um, but you know, I want to keep them safe 

and happy. 

 I checked with all my neighbors.  Only one wasn’t home.  Nobody 

had a problem. I did send out this flyer but most of them just called 

me.  I don’t know if you want to look at it.    There’s just one that 

lives directly in back of me.  Faces my house.  Toward the end of the 

cul de sac.   

 And, Jim Perrotti on the left has the high arborvitae that is way 

over my fence. 

 In the back, we face Mill Street.  Everybody, it’s their back 

yard. They have a shed. Each one has a shed.  And, there is rock back 

there basically.  That part of the back of my fence isn’t used.  I 

have a shed.  

 On the right hand side, they just cut down some like 300 year old 

trees so it is kind of bare over there.  And, actually, when they get 
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money, I told them they could use my side of the fence and try to 

fence in their yard because they have two little kids. 

 Everybody didn’t have a problem with it.  Except one neighbor 

that I couldn’t reach.   

 So basically, I know it is not a hardship to you people but to me 

it is. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Could you tell me one more time how them cats get 

over a 6 foot fence? 

 MS. ZAIKO:  I – you won’t believe it.  My cat died.  She had 

cancer.  I got a girl cat, figuring short legs.  This little cat is 

this big and this high (indicating) and she gets over. 

 My big 13 pound cat – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How does she get over? 

 MS. ZAIKO: They jump. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  They may be climbing the fence. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  No, I watched them. I cut down two big trees in my 

yard because they were climbing up the trees and jumping. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  They can jump over 6 feet? 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Yes, I have a video if you don’t believe me. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:   Wow. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  So, if I had known they were going to do that, I --- 

what is the variance, 7?  I would have done that when I moved there 

because I lived in a condo and that was my prime thing was to keep my 

cats in the yard. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But they do climb up a tree and go  -- 

 MS. ZAIKO:  No, I cut the trees down.  It cost me $6,000. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Wow.  Cut them down. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  How tall of a fence can you build? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The regulations say less than 7.  In the reg. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Why not just add a foot to it?  You know, an extra 

12 inches would be the difference. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Because I would be afraid that if I only did the 

foot, with my luck they’d still get over it.  If I was going to spend 

the money, I figured two feet would be a safer amount. 
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 MR. LOMBARDI:  You can’t keep the cats inside at night, or --- 

 MS. ZAIKO:  It’s not just at night.  It’s all the time.  They ---

it doesn’t matter.  They jump over day and night. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But you did mention there were alternatives other 

than to going up.  Building sort of in. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  I have a picture.  But I don’t know.  One of them 

didn’t look to me like it would be proper.  When I talked to a couple 

of the companies and it depends on who you talk to but one guy gave me 

a quote of $3,000. 

 And, he wasn’t sure how good it would stay with the vinyl fence 

because it almost looks like a curtain rod.  (Passed picture) 

 I mean there are other companies that have a little bit different 

variations. 

 (Pause) 

 Here is a bigger picture. This is a metal fence, though. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we keep these? 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Huh? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Can we keep these? 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Oh, sure. 

 I’m sorry. I wasn’t organized enough.  I wasn’t sure what would 

happen. 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 This is the 6 foot vinyl fence.   

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s like what you see at the prison. 

 MS. ZAIKO: I know. 

 THE CHAIR:  The only thing it doesn’t have is (inaudible) wire. 

 MS. ZAIKO: I tried that.  That one cat would jump over --- he’ll 

jump from the ground, to my shed, and over.  We have to put some 

(inaudible) around that. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  It seems to me like if these cats are going to get 

out; they’re going to get out whether the fence is 6 feet or 9 feet. 
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 MS. ZAIKO:  I am willing to spend the money if you are willing to 

give me the --- I feel like I have to try it if it is permissible to 

you people. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the concerns I would have is if we have a 9 

foot fence, it’s a 9 foot fence.  Whether or not – 

 MS. ZAIKO:  I don’t want 9 feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Eight --- even eight feet.  It’s still an eight 

foot fence.  It is there and when you didn’t – 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Well, the brackets can be taken off if I move.  I’d 

do it that way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think you can go to 7 and not need a variance and 

see how that goes.  That would probably – 

 MS. ZAIKO:  If that doesn’t work, then I am going to spend more 

money to do that.  Know what I’m saying? 

 THE CHAIR:  But I am not sure in our stipulations or our 

regulations that cats jumping over a fence are classified as a 

hardship. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: If we grant a variance for an 8 foot fence, there is 

always an 8 foot fence whether or not there is cats. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: I think she stated too that they were digging, too, 

right, underneath? 

 MS.  ZAIKO:  No, I blocked – there was one spot they could get 

out. When the guy put the fence in I said I don’t care if its 100 

percent straight.  I want it to go directly to the ground.  And, what 

they did is where the house is connected right here, there was a 

little eave, so I put a cinderblock there.  They don’t do that 

anymore. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 I’m sorry? 

 MS. ZAIKO: The only other thing, like I said, if I did it the 

other way, um, if I move, I can take it off.  Like a, whatever.   

That’s my reason that I’m here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MS.ZAIKO:  Like I said, my neighbors have no problem with it. 

 It’s not really visible from the street from, I mean, you can see 

the end of the house, but the back part is all not, nobody is going to 

be looking at it. 
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 MR. WYSONG: Your inclination to increase the height of your fence 

is as a conventional fence normally thought of like a stockade fence 

or something? 

 MS. ZAIKO:  It’s a white, vinyl fence.  It cost me $9,000 when 

they put it in. 

 MR. WYSONG:  You’ve shown us a picture of the cat fence in 

containment system that is a netting. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  Right.  What they have is brackets that they --- the 

guy ---I talked to several different people.  It depends on who you 

talk to.  They can put the bracket into the vinyl where the posts are 

but they have to do it a special way so that it does not crack.  

 And, one guy said it might crack, it’s just, you know, depends on 

who puts it in and how they do it.  You know, it wasn’t a Home Depot 

cheap fence.  It was one from that place on the Farmington/Plainville 

line that went out of business.  I think it was Eagle or something. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess the gist of my question is, is this a system 

that you are interested in pursuing? 

 MS. ZAIKO:  If I can’t do the lattice, the vinyl lattice across 

the top, yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I guess my impression in looking at this particular 

containment system is it would not be considered a fence for the 

purposes of the zoning in this town. 

  I offer that as an opinion. I’ve never seen anything like it. I 

am sure we don’t address anything like it. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  We have to refer back to, you know, Section 1 of 

the regulations:  does it meet the characteristics of the 

neighborhood. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you grant them a variance, yes.  If you 

are not granting them a variance --- 

 THE CHAIR:   There is nothing in our variance (sic) that says you 

can’t hang something which this is hanging off the existing fence.  

There’s nothing in our regulations. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the definition of fence, and it may not 

provide clarity, under Section 2.06F is:  all fencing shall be 

maintained in good repair.  The supporting structure on the interior 

side except wire fences enclosing livestock may have supporting 

structure on the exterior. Repairs made to fences shall be of the same 

material as the existing fence. 

 So, it is not very instructive. 

 (Chuckles) 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, it gives us some leeway is what you are saying. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think the definition of a fence is left to 

interpretation. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. ZAIKO:  All right.  Would you like me to have my neighbors 

write letters?  Would it make that much difference? 

 THE CHAIR:  Probably not. 

 MS. ZAIKO: All right. Thanks for your time.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Is there anybody here speaking in favor of 

this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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Appeal #5943A, Application of Kris Barletta for special exception 

approval for a food vending trailer under Sections 4-01.31B & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 1032 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of JLDS 

Realty LLC in a B zone. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Hey, how are you?  I’m Kris Barletta and I live at 

338 Buckland Street, Plantsville. 

 And, I have a food cart and I’m looking to put it at 1032 Meriden 

Waterbury Road.  And, hopefully, serve some good food. 

 That is basically why I am here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions for the applicant? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question for the applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Who owns the property at 1032 Meriden Waterbury 

Road? 

 MR.  BARLETTA:  His name is (Inaudible) Sirois.  I guess it’s 

under JLDS Realty.  That’s the formal owners. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have a lease with them? 

 MR. BARLETTA:  I have a --- no.  I have a – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A verbal? 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yah. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  There is a letter of consent. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  A verbal letter of consent from – 

 THE CHAIR:   From the owner? 

 MR.  LIBRANDI:  Yes. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Would you read that into the record, please? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It’s signed from JLDS Realty, Donald Sirois, 1032 

Meriden Waterbury Road, Southington, CT. 

 “I, Donald Sirois, JLDS Realty am writing this letter to inform 

the zoning board of appeals that Kris Barletta does have my consent 

and permission to put a food stand on my property at 1032 Meriden 

Waterbury Road. 
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 I can be contacted at --- should I say the number --- 203-506-

6481 if there are any further questions. 

 Thank you, signed Donald Sirois.” 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   

 Okay, well one of the concerns that I think the board – I have is 

when I drove by; you were already open, number one. 

 Number two is you’ve got tables and chairs for people to sit.  

That’s not the intent of the cart as I understand it and our 

regulations don’t allow chairs and tables as if you’ve got an outside 

dining which is what you’ve really got. 

 If we do approve it, you’ve still got to be within the 

regulations which say no chairs, no tables, no flags, no signs.   

 I’m not sure about the sign, Rob? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The sign has to be attached to the structure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Together.  Nothing other than that. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the trailer has to be moved at night? 

 Or can it be left there? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It’s dependent on – 

 THE CHAIR:   Our stipulations. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yah, our stipulations.  I know previously we have 

had the applicant move it to the back of the property where they did 

have residents there. 

 But in this instance --- would you be leaving it? 

 MR. BARLETTA:  No, I’d take it home.  It’s fairly small. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we can stipulate that. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  As far as the sitting area, usually, if I have my 

girlfriend helping out, cashiering or something like that, she 

basically has a place to sit. 

 But I understand what you are saying.  We’re not trying to have a 

dining area. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.   I mean, if you have a chair sitting in the 

back of the trailer --- 

 MR. BARLETTA:   Yah. 
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 THE CHAIR:  That’s one thing.  But when you have tables and 

chairs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Just through the Chair and just for the record, I 

have represented Donald Sirois in connection with other legal matters 

not related to this.  Not related to real estate directly. I am not in 

any discussions with him, but it may be best if I was to recuse myself 

from the public discussion and the vote so there would be no conflict 

of interest. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Well, we have four.  But one of the things, as 

far as this application, just be aware that if we only have four 

commissioners, you need four yes votes.  So that means you will need a 

majority vote.  I’ll leave it up to you on whether you’d like us to 

continue the public hearing to next time or take a chance that you are 

going to get four yes votes.  I’ll leave it up to you. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  I’ll say a prayer and go with my chances. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Let the record show – 

 MR. BARLETTA:  I worked very hard to get here if that helps. 

 THE CHAIR:  --  that Matt O’Keefe will recuse himself on this 

application. 

 (Matt O’Keefe left the room.) 

 Okay, are there any other questions of this applicant? 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  He did state on the letter as to the hours of 

operation.  It would be July thru November.  Monday thru Sunday from 

7:00 am to 7:00 pm. 

 THE CHAIR:  July thru November? 

 MR.LIBRANDI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:   Why July and not April or May? 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yah.  It’s July? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  July thru November. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s like two months you’re missing. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Better make some stuffing. 

 MR.BARLETTA:  Yah, I don’t know.  I mean, is it a pain to change 

it?  I don’t want to have to hold anything up to change it. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, if you could state it in the record then we 

could stipulate it.  Just, you know,  put it in.
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 THE CHAIR:  What would your – 

 MR. BARLETTA:  I would say April. 

 THE CHAIR:  April thru November.  The hours still the same? 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. WYSONG:  And, that was 7:00 to 7:00, Monday thru Friday? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think since he applied a ways back in July, 

that’s why it says July. 

 THE CHAIR:  Only Monday thru Friday and no weekends? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Monday thru Sunday. 

 It says: Monday thru Sunday. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  I’m confused because I am not exactly sure what I 

put on there.  I just wanted to cover myself.  You know, depending on 

what my plans are versus when I am going to be there. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think we have a problem whether it’s Monday 

thru Sunday, but I just want to be sure when we stipulate it, we don’t 

tie your hands. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Seven days a week. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Seven days a week.  Why don’t we do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, but as far as the tables, you’ll move those, 

get rid of those?  

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, no flags and banners and all that advertising 

stuff.  It will have to be on the cart itself. 

 MR. BARLETTA: More than willing to cooperate. Whatever you guys 

want. 

 THE CHAIR:  Have you talked to the health department? 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yah, I got my permit.  Everything is good.  All 

checked out.  All good there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So you need at least two chairs there.  One for you 

and one for your helper there, right?  At least a couple of chairs. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you, sir. 

 MR. BARLETTA:  Thank you. 
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 THE CHAIR:   Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 (Mr. O’Keefe re-entered the room.) 
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Appeal # 5948A, Application of New Thai Hut LLC c/o Vethana Vichitvong 

for special exception approval to transfer exiting liquor & outdoor 

patio license under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 181 Main Street, property of Dong Qi Kai in a CB zone. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  Hello, sir.  Good evening.  Yah, I’d just like a 

– 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you state your name and address? 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  My name is V-i-c-h-i-t-v-o-n-g.  That’s the last 

name.  And, the first name is V-e-t-h-a-n-a. 

 From Thai Hut. 

 I’m here to like, uh, get, be able to transfer the previous 

owner’s license to me so I could serve my neighbor good food and wine. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Now, this is not an approval for a liquor license 

for the outdoor patio.  Have you gone to the town manager’s office and 

gotten approval for the patio? 

 MR. VICHITONG:  Not yet.  I would think I would do that later 

because I don’t really need it for the outside. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR: There is already outside – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  There is already outside dining. 

 THE CHAIR:  --  dining there.  So what we’re doing is we’re 

transferring the license itself.  Does he need another --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Well, you know, I would have him check with the 

town manager’s office because if the name changes perhaps they just 

have to do some application --- revise it and just put the new name 

under it for a contact. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Any other questions? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Everything is the same, stays the same?  Am I right? 

 MR. VICHITONG: Yes, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, the description of the --- on the application 

says liquor license and outdoor patio.  Should it be amended to say 

“transfer of liquor license”? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Existing it says, right? 
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 MR. VICHITONG: Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  I am looking on the actual application. 

 MR. LAPORTE: I was looking at --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, it is the application that we are voting on, 

not the characterization of it. 

 So, I’d almost like the application to state that it is a 

transfer of an existing liquor license. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, no mention of the patio. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, I don’t know if we would mention the patio 

because what we doing with respect to it? 

 THE CHAIR:  We’re doing nothing, really. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then I think it should be deleted.  So, I would ask 

the applicant if he would be amenable if we were to hand him the 

original application to amend the application to state the nature and 

description of the application is to transfer an existing liquor 

license.   

 And, then strike out the outdoor patio because otherwise we are 

voting on an application where he has asked something that hasn’t been 

told to us. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  You could even go to check it out if you’d need 

to. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have the original application, Rob, that he 

can make the change to? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yup. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So it should be transfer existing liquor license. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I’ll just write it and he’ll sign it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yup.  And, then strike out the “and outdoor patio”. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, what about the stipulations that were the 

previous stipulations? 

 THE CHAIR:  Is he going to have to come back then to us, um, once 

he gets the approval from the town manager for outside, the outside 

patio?  Then we normally put the normal stipulations on of no outside 

music, et cetera, et cetera? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would think if he doesn’t have an outside patio, 

that is a new application. 
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 THE CHAIR:   There is an outside patio already there.  So 

basically, he’s taking it lock stock and barrel.  Except where he is 

required to transfer the liquor license.  It is not like he has to 

transfer the restaurant, the outdoor dining and the --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would say if we approve the transfer of the 

liquor license, then he could work with the town manager and the town 

manager will then tell him whether or not he has to come back here 

rather than us make that determination. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay, okay.  Just that we’re not going to --- we are 

not going to hit him with another $285 for an application fee. 

 Rob can waive that. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 So, what we are going to vote on is the transfer of the existing 

liquor license and once you have approval from the town manager, you 

want to ask him, do you need to come back to this board once you have 

approval for that outside dining.  Hopefully, he will say no.  Okay? 

 If you have to come back, just work with Rob. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  Okay, so I have to go – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So you just have to check with the town manager 

and ask him, listen I have an existing patio at my restaurant.  I am 

the new owner.  I am under the new liquor license.  Do you want me to 

just transfer my name onto to the application or would you like me to 

do a brand new application and would you like me to go back to the 

zoning board of appeals? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, he should bring the old stipulations with him 

to show it was already approved in 2009.  And, he just wants to 

transfer that. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Okay.  I could give him a copy of the old approval. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, just for the record, the old approval 

expired by virtue of definition in that it was good for one year. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, a new owner, too.  I think. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  New owner, new year.  I think most likely he is 

going to be coming back. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Can you waive, do you have the ability to waive 

the application fee? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: I would have to talk to – 

 THE CHAIR:  Mary? 
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 MR. LIBRANDI:  --- the town planner. But we’ll let her know. 

 THE CHAIR:  We don’t want to put him through it again. 

 Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Do you understand what you have to do?  I don’t want to --- you 

are probably as confused as I am. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just work with Rob and he will help you through the 

process.  Okay? 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, again, it sounds like you just have to go to the 

town manager’s office.  But Rob will work with you. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  So, that means, I am not ready to go, right? 

 THE CHAIR:  No, no.  We’ll vote on the liquor license. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that is the key one. 

 MR. VICHITVONG:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll vote on that tonight.  Okay? 

 And, then on the outdoor patio, work with Rob. 

 MR. VICHITVONG: Okay.   

 All right, thank you, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 You can stay as we’ll probably vote on your application. 

 

8:17 pm 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:17 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Town Council Chambers with the following members in attendance: 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte & Bryan Wysong        

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

  

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 

     

   

 The Chair seated Mr. Lombardi for Mr. Gworek for this evening’s 

meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 Absent:  Jeffrey Gworek, Vice Chair 

   Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

   Paul Bedard, Alternate 

   Dee Ahern, Alternate 

    

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

Appeal #5946A, Application of Eric Masse for special exception 

approval to host a family clam bake festival on August 25, 2012 from 

11:00 am to 8:00 pm under Sections 4-01.31A & !5-905 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 114 Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding Corp. in a 

CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #5946A with 

stipulations. 

 1. That the applicant shall obtain all necessary permits from 

the Town of Southington. 

 2. That the applicant shall conform to all health, safety and 

fire regulations. 

 3. That the applicant shall be responsible for policing a 

cleanup of private property during and after the festival. 

 4. Certificate of liability insurance shall be filed with the 

Town Manager prior to the start of the festival. 

 5. All fire lanes must remain open at all times. 

 6. The hours of operation shall be from 11:00 am to 6:00 pm. 
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 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Lombardi thought a dollar amount should be on the insurance.  

I just don’t like leaving it open like that.  Two million was on the 

Oktoberfest. 

 Mr. O’Keefe amended his motion in such a way that the certificate 

of liability insurance be for not less than $2 million. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted this is a festival that has been held and held 

successfully without incident and this is essentially a renewal.  

Something good for the town. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

Appeal #5947A, Application of Lori Budney for a 0.9' front yard 

setback variance to 59.1’ where 60’ is required under Sections 7A-00, 

15-04 & 15-04.2 of the Zoning Regulations, 61 Reservoir Ridge Drive, 

property of Lori Budney in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5947A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte commented it is a very minor variancy they are asking 

for here. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said that it is disappointing that the builder didn’t 

do is homework. I think he should have.  But I don’t think the 

property owner should be punished for a diminimus violation. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

Appeal # 5948A, Application of New Thai Hut LLC c/o Vethana Vichitvong 

for special exception approval to transfer exiting liquor & outdoor 

patio license under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 181 Main Street, property of Dong Qi Kai in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the amended application for 

the transfer of a liquor permit.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.   

 Mr. LaPorte observed everything is going to stay the same so 

there is no reason why not. 
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 The Chair said there have been no problems with that location in 

the past. 

 Mr. LaPorte asked about the stipulations.  The Chair said there 

would be no new stipulations.  Mr. O’Keefe pointed out we are merely 

approving the liquor license.  He still has to deal with the liquor 

control and if they have issues, they’ll address them. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 Mr. Librandi clarified; the previous stipulations are non-

existent as of right now?  The Chair wanted to know which stipulations 

were in question.  Mr. Librandi said for the restaurant liquor license 

with the number of bar seats shall not exceed 11.  Nothing like that? 

 Mr. O’Keefe said if the license was transferred, then they would 

transfer the license subject to the existing regulations when the 

license was granted.   

 The outdoor patio is a different issue. I think that has expired 

by virtue of the passage of time. 

 Mr. Librandi noted they are transferring the license including 

the stipulations.  The Chair said yes.  Mr. O’Keefe said implicit with 

the license transfer is the stipulations. 

 

  

Appeal #5949A, Application of Joshua Wilensky for special exception 

approval for an auto repair & used auto sales shop Monday – Friday 

7:00 am  to 6:00 pm & Saturday 8:00 am to 2:00 pm under Sections 11-03 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 971 South Main Street, property of 

Gene E. & Sharon Duclos in a B zone. 

 Public Hearing continued. 

 

 

Appeal #5950A, Application of Donald & Colleen Peruta for a variance 

to allow a swimming pool in the front & side yard where it is required 

in the rear yard under Section 12-01A6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 11 Old Cider Mill Road, property of Donald S & Colleen M. 

Peruta in an R-40 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve 5950A.   Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe said I think when you talk about a variance; you have 

to talk about something that’s unique.  I think if you look at the 

property, it’s a rectangular property.  It’s a corner.  Actually the 

pool is more than 50 feet from the front of Laning Street and more 

than 50 feet from both sides.  If it were a house that were being more 

than 50 feet, I think the issue as it relates to Old Cider Mill and 

Laning Streets is sort of moot because there is no problem there.   

 The problem is the rear.  I think that given the unique buildable 

square and given the way the regulations are written relative to the 

definition of a back yard and a side yard, that it meets the criteria 

of something that’s unique. 

 I think the pool he described is fine.  I do think that it would 

be much better if it had a black type of metal fence that could be 

surrounded by arborvitaes rather than a white vinyl fence.  

 If I were to make that motion, the motion would be that there be 

a black vinyl fence around it. 

 The Chair advised the motion on the table does not include that.  

I think it should.  We discussed it and we have approval from the 

property owner of that.  I think we ought to get it on the record.  I 

would ask the seconder to rescind his second.   

 (Second rescinded) 

 And, the person that made the motion would be to revise the 

motion to include that. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to include the black metal fence as the 

enclosure.  Mr. LaPorte seconded the amended motion. 

 Mr. LaPorte said his thing was he was going to dress up the area 

and not just pop up a fence without doing anything. 

 The Chair commented as was stated, it is a unique piece of 

property.  And, because of the height of the rear property owner with 

the drainage that there is nothing they can do in the back anyways 

because of the drainage and it would affect the abutting property 

owner on his right side.  I think it’s really the only place to put 

it. 

 I think it will with the appropriate fencing and planting, I 

think it will be appropriate for that piece of property. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  
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Appeal #5951A, Application of Janet Czepiel for a 10’ side yard 

setback variance to 10’ where 20’ is required under Sections 7A-00 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 56 Vernondale Drive, property of 

Janet Czepiel in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5951A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the applicant’s reason for wanting the variance 

is a good reason, but I don’t find a hardship.  And, when we define 

hardship, it has to be an unusual condition not generally found in the 

district.  I think if we look at these lots, they are all rectangular 

lots.  It’s just that the applicant wants to build on the side of the 

house rather than the rear and to me that’s a preference rather than a 

hardship.  For that reason, I struggle with it. 

 Mr. LaPorte pointed out the variance they are asking is 

excessive. 

 Mr. Wysong said he struggled with it for many of the same reasons 

that Commission O’Keefe struggles with it.  I am sad that we don’t 

have a better understanding of the nature of the addition and its 

relationship to the structure.  I heard words that she couldn’t 

utilize some of the interior closet space, et cetera. 

 From a design standpoint, there may be a hardship in the current 

design of the house that’s not evident to me. 

 As to the variance request being excessive, the houses were built 

there when the setbacks were smaller than they are now.  In a 

neighborhood that houses built with the old setbacks, go down the 

block, there are many nonconforming houses in that neighborhood. 

 We are asking this applicant to suddenly conform to a changed 

setback and I find that in itself somewhat of a hardship that we 

imposed on the homeowners.  I have a tough decision on this one. 

 Mr. Lombardi felt that the hardship stated is definitely a 

hardship that a lot of people are going to be facing.  But we have to 

look at each case individually and in this case I think as 

Commissioner O’Keefe said, there are other alternatives.  If that was 

her only alternative, I think I would be more willing to work with the 

10 foot variance.  I think there are other ways to still make this 

house handicapped accessible and have her be proactive about it.  It 

is a tough situation. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out also that it is nonconforming on the 

other side, already, albeit legally nonconforming. 

 Mr. Wysong said his point was that it was built conforming. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he had no issue with the other side being 

nonconforming. 
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 Mr. Wysong did say if the old regulations were in place, this 

would be a very minor variance that she’s asking for.  It is the 

setbacks that changed from when the house was originally built on the 

lot as originally drawn. 

 Motion fails 0 to 5 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

Appeal #5952A, Application of The SKLE Holding Corp. for special 

exception approval to host their annual Oktoberfest to run in 

conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival from  September 28 – 

October 7, 2012 under Sections 4-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 114 Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding Corp. in a 

CB zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5952A.   Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted this is the Elk’s portion of the Apple Harvest 

Festival and they’ve done it for years and years and years.  It’s 

really, I think when people do go to the Apple Harvest Festival they 

think its part of the festival. 

 I think the motion be made with stipulations incorporating by 

reference the stipulations from last year. 

 Mr. LaPorte remade his motion with the stipulations in it. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the motion would be made incorporating the 

stipulations in Approval #5865A by reference and spell them out. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

Appeal #5953A, Application of Tara Lyon for a 4’ rear yard variance to 

21’ where 25’ is required and a 14’ front yard variance to 26’ where 

40’ is required under Sections 2-01A.6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1157 Marion Avenue, property of Tara L. Lyon in an R-

20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5953A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. Lombardi said as was stated before, he would rather see this 

variance go through instead of cutting down two older trees and based 

on School Street being lower traffic and there already being a fence 

in place, it seems relatively reasonable even though the numbers seem 
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to be a little bit excessive.  But in this case I think it’s 

reasonable. 

 The Chair pointed out it is an odd-shaped lot in addition to all 

the reasons previously stated. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the concern with pools is really visibility to 

the road.  I think the pool is sheltered from the road, number one.  

Number two is it is an above ground pool so it is not necessarily a 

permanent structure.  While I think it would be advisable to move the 

pool to an area that was less restrictive, the remedy to do that would 

be to cut large existing trees which I think would be more detrimental 

for the reasons Commissioner Wysong stated.   

 The Chair added and for the abutting property owners, as well. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

Appeal #5954A, Application of Judith A. Zaiko for a 2’ fence height 

variance to 9’ where less than 7’ is required under Sections 2-06F, 2-

19S, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 43 Eastview Road, 

property of Judith A. Zaiko in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5954A.  Mr. Wysong 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted for the record he was an animal lover, and I do 

have coyotes on my property and that has nothing to do with this, I 

think you can build a fence up to 7 feet.  I think to say I want to go 

from 6 feet to 8 feet, when it would be an 8 foot fence, in and of 

itself is not a hardship. Anyone who owned any animal or a cat could 

say I want an 8 foot fence and then we’d have 8 foot fences all over 

the town. For that reason, the applicant hasn’t demonstrated a 

hardship or anything that is unusual. 

 Mr. LaPorte agreed. 

 Mr. Wysong offered he wasn’t sure what the first, second and 

third alternatives were on this.  She has an existing fence now that 

the cats clear.  I, too, have had cats and if they can clear a 6 foot 

fence, they can clear a 9 foot fence.  If the appeal, as I understand 

it, is to make a structure addition of several feet to her fence, I 

don’t think it will be a successful alternative.  The pictures given 

of a netting kind of a fence addition that apparently is designed to 

make cats uncomfortable jumping into it, reading through the 

literature, it talks about cats obstructed landing area causes them 

problems, much like horses don’t jump into blind water because it 

bothers them.  If that’s her alternative I think from a standpoint of 
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our fence regulations, that would be doable without any variance on 

her existing fence, be it netting 18 inches higher or 3 feet higher. 

 It’s unclear to me, continued Mr. Wysong, what her appeal really 

deals with.  If it deals with the former, we have a problem with the 9 

foot she’s asking. 

 If it is dealing with latter, I don’t know that it should be even 

coming before the board. 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt the application was to increase the size of the 

fence to 9 feet and that’s what we’re voting on and not the 

alternatives that are not subject to our jurisdiction and that is not 

something we have to deal with. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed that is a point well taken. 

 Motion fails 0 to 5 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

Appeal #5943A, Application of Kris Barletta for special exception 

approval for a food vending trailer under Sections 4-01.31B & 15-05 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 1032 Meriden Waterbury Road, property of JLDS 

Realty LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe recessed himself on this appeal and left the room. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 5943A with 

stipulations as follows: 

 1. No temporary signage allowed including but not limited to 

balloons, streamers, flags and/or banners. 

 2. Trailer must be removed from the site at the end of every 

business day. 

 3. Garbage must be cleaned up. 

 4. The location of structure shall not obstruct any sight 

lines. 

 5. Health department approval needed. 

 6. Any storage of food on site must satisfy health department. 

 7. Annual zoning board of appeals approval needed. 

 8. Hours of operation are April thru November, Monday thru 

Sunday, 7:00 am to 7:00 pm. 

 9. Applicant is the only person allowed to operate at that 

specific location. 
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 10. No other location will be allowed unless applicant applies 

to the zoning board of appeals for approval. 

 11. Written confirmation from property owners allows vendor to 

sell on site. 

 12. Remove the tables and chairs that are already there. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded.     

 The Chair observed it is an appropriate location. There is plenty 

of room to pull into to park your car. It’s not going to be 

obstructed. There are no sight issues. 

 Mr. LaPorte said once in a while it is nice to see a little stand 

selling hot dogs and hamburgers.  And, just pull in, have something 

fast and leave. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 Mr. O’Keefe re-entered the room and was reseated. 

 

Miscellaneous/ Old Business/ New Business 

 A. ZBA #5917A – 58 Howard Avenue 

 THE CHAIR:  I believe that is the one with the pool in the side 

yard on a corner lot.  I’m sure you’ve read through the Minutes on 

this application. 

 The applicant is not here.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think the question was not whether we would 

approve it but whether or not we would consider waiving – 

 THE CHAIR:  Waiting the six months. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: -- the six month period because there was a 

substantial change. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 Rob, can you maybe go through that of why the question of what 

substantial changes they made? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, speaking with the individual, he said that 

he would push the pool in 5 feet closer to the house thus reducing the 

variance that is required. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have a picture?   
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 THE CHAIR:  Because if I remember right, this is the one where 

the house has taken up about 95 percent of the property. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Yah. I think that was the issue in the Minutes of 

the meeting that the lot barely fit.   The buildable portion of that 

property could barely fit the house.   So, there wasn’t in terms of 

what we were saying, there is a hardship because you bought the house 

previous with this buildable lot.  And, you know, having a pool in an 

area --- it’s kind of, you should’ve thought about it before you 

bought the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  It is a self-imposed hardship. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, we are not really voting on it.  I think the 

question is, is it a substantially different hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, as I look at the pool, he proposed a pool that 

was 100 percent outside of the buildable square.  He’s now proposing a 

pool that’s 100 percent of the buildable square.  So there is no 

difference.  It’s farther away from the road but none of it is still 

within the buildable square. 

 THE CHAIR:  Agreed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So on that basis, I don’t think it is a 

substantially different application. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Can we get a consensus from the board?  We 

don’t need – 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time) 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I’m sitting here looking at the picture. 

 THE CHAIR:  I saw that. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I remember it and I’ve read the Minutes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I wanted to bring it before the board.  I didn’t 

want to make any kind of decision. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Basically, the pool is coming toward the front 

yard/side yard but it is still 100 percent outside. 

 MR. WYSONG:  From that viewpoint it isn’t substantially 

different.  It’s just the relocation of something that is – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I think in terms of he was thinking that if he 

moved it in, then the variance would be less, and that probably would 

– 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the variance isn’t less because he’s not in the 

buildable square. 

 In other words, he was looking for a 12 x 24 pool outside the 

buildable square and he’s still looking for a 12 x 24 variance outside 

of the buildable square albeit further away from the property line. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, you could argue the other way, too.  He was 

asking for a variance of  --- a 19 foot variance on a 40 foot setback.  

And, now it is a 14 foot variance on a 40 foot setback. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So it is a 25 percent reduction in variance but it 

still a big variance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s still --- it’s a 25 percent reduction in where 

it is but he was asking for a 100 percent variance and he’s still 

asking for a 100 percent variance. 

 MR. WYSONG:   And, I don’t know if I agree with that. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But the change isn’t large enough in my opinion. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  That’s what I was --- I was trying to look at the 

percentage. I know you guys look at how much they’re asking for and 

this, you know, he was thinking would be a reduction of that variance 

of what he asked for. 

 It’s not going to be in the buildable lot because the lot doesn’t 

give that with the house there. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, in the Minutes, I think the Minutes were pretty 

specific when we made that motion that because of the – the house size 

on that particular lot, the buildable square, that it doesn’t meet the 

regulations either way.  So, I think that, you know, in my opinion, 

that is not a significant enough change. 

 I think we just need a consensus.  Do we need a motion? 

 MR. LIBRANDI: No.  This is just a review.  It’s nothing --- it’s 

just for my own benefit really to make sure that, you know, what we 

consider as a drastic change. 

 I know sometimes I am the one that has to review this.  But this 

is a certain circumstance where it is an odd lot.  He did lower the 

percentage.  And, I would rather than have him come back and start the 

process over get a feeling for --- I could tell him, you know, you can 

apply next meeting and you could --- I could tell him either way.  

Apply next meeting and take your chances or you have to wait six 

months.  So, you know, you could tell me it is not a drastic change. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is the general consensus is it is not a significant 

enough change? 
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 MR. WYSONG:  Let me clarify in my own mind what we’re dealing 

with.  There is two questions, I guess, in my mind.  It’s from an 

administrative standpoint, must he submit a new application and in 

order to submit a new application wait the six months because there is 

not a substantial change or is his willingness to move it 5 feet 

enough of a change in his application that he doesn’t have to wait the 

six months before he submits.  That’s one question with two parts. 

 The second question is:  if he submits a change of 5 feet is his 

chances of approval greater than it would have been had he not moved 

the 5 feet which was the gist of some of the discussion in the last 

May 8
th
 meeting Minutes.  Because we asked him, if you moved it, and 

his response was the pool guy said it had to be 10 feet from the 

house. 

 I mean, we brought the issue up in that meeting of moving the 

pool closer to the house.  Whether that in our minds was, we would be 

more willing to grant him a variance that was 5 feet less than the one 

he asked for.  So that’s the other issue.   Which one are we looking 

at tonight? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, I don’t think we can get to the second issue 

until we decide on the first.  And, so, the second issue doesn’t come 

up until the first is decided. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, no matter which way we decide on the first, 

we’re going to have to deal with the second. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We have dealt with the second in connection with 

the first application and if the applicant reads the Minutes, I think 

he will know where we are at. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I did give him a copy of the Minutes to review, 

also because I did have a sit down with him also about what his 

options are.  I told him I would talk to the board and see how they 

feel about it.  Is this a drastic enough change? 

 So, you know, they way we feel if we’re telling him to wait six 

months, that is telling him that this isn’t a drastic enough change 

for a portion --- for a large portion of the ZBA to even go forward. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I think he can read into that that when he 

submitted a 5 foot change that we tell him that it is not significant 

enough.  If he reads between the lines he’ll get the sense that maybe 

he should resubmit it, period. 

 MR.  O’KEEFE:  Well, and perhaps if he does resubmit it, he 

should come with a --- the pool regulations for in terms of how far it 

has to be from the house. Because he stated on the record it had to be 

10 feet and we take that as face value, then we need really something 

from an expert that it says it could be less than 10 feet, but we have 

mutually inconsistent statements. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Well, we never voted in favor of it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So the consensus is that it is not a 

significant enough change to – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Entertain a new application. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- entertain a new application within the six 

months. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 MR.  LOMBARDI:  Which shouldn’t really affect the applicant 

anyways. If he waits six months, he is not going to build a pool in 

the winter.  So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: No.  This is just telling him you have to go back 

to the drawing board or get more information or you know, discuss it 

with a professional. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, reread the May 8
th
 Minutes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, right. 

 Okay.  Thank you. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can I have that application? It is the original. 

 (Pause, pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, is there any additional business to come before 

the board? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Rob, as far as that fence on Laning Street? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  On Macintosh? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yes. 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  The fence on Macintosh has been --- the town 

planner and I did talk to the town attorney today. He is writing them 

a legal notice. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Because that has been about a year. 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  So, there is action being done on to the property. 

They are being told that we are aware that this is a long standing 

violation.  Cease & Desists have been out.   So now the next step is 

legal action. 

 So they either have to cut the fence or push it back 20 feet. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Twenty? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It has to be 20 feet because that’s their second -

-- with the regulations on corner lots, that is what they have to do 

to comply with the height that they have for a vinyl fence. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, just in terms of New Business, I just remind 

you of the corner of Meriden Avenue and Meriden Waterbury Turnpike 

where that truck is like a sign that’s right there.  And, it has been 

there forever. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Oh, yah, where Ace Appliance used to be. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where Ace Appliance, if you’d just take a look at 

that and if you deem it appropriate, send a letter that it is a sign 

violation. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is my understanding the planning & zoning is 

looking at the sign regulations, especially the temporary signs that 

are going up all over town. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The A-frame signs we are looking at and I think we 

drafted up something in terms of in the CB zone.  Central Business 

District.  I don’t know if anything has been talked about for 

expanding that to the business zone. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This isn’t an A-sign.  This is a truck. 

 MR. LAPORTE: It’s a billboard. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s a billboard on wheels. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Across the street from the Sunoco. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s a trailer, right?  It’s one of those silver 

trailers? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s a billboard on wheels.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, yah. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Rob, how about Flanders Street?  How far are we? 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  Flanders?  He did get – I just sent a second letter 

for a Cease & Desist.  I will check tomorrow how much time he has 

left.  I believe it’s – he might have a couple of days left.  If 

that’s the case then I bring it to the town attorney. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, that’s the one that you put in the package, 

right?  Delahunty? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yes. 
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 MR. LAPORTE: Now, one other thing.  We’ve got two restaurants 

downtown keeping their doors open during the music.  There is a 

residential area and they’re complaining about it down there. 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  Yah, I left a message for the bars with them to 

give me a call back. If they don’t give me a call back, I’ll just send 

them a letter. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I think you should send them a letter. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Start that way.  They keep the doors open down 

there.  Them other two restaurants. 

 THE CHAIR: Which ones?  Oh,okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Way down where the residential areas are.  They’re 

complaining. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Which restaurants? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  There is the grog? 

 MR. WYSONG: Groggy Frog. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah and My Place, is it?   What is the other one?  

Liberty -- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Friends? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Friends.  Yah, they leave their doors open with the 

music and the people can’t sleep. You have music like that with the 

doors open at 2:00 in the morning. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, I’ll give them a 15 day notice of violation. 

And, then – 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You couldn’t say:  immediately? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  I could say immediately, but we have to give them 

a certain time frame.  But you know, I will call them again and send 

them a letter at the same time --- a certified letter. 

 MR. LAPORTE: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other business to come before the board? 

 (No response) 

 I will entertain a motion for adjournment. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 
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 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote) 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:50 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

     Robert Y. Salka 

     Chairman 

     Zoning Board of Appeals 

  

 

 

 


